# National Register of Historic Places Registration Form

	/55c
<b>F</b> - ~	
	7 191 U
	NATIONAL
	REGISTER

This form is for use in nominating or requesting determinations of eligibility for individual properties or districts. See instructions in *Guidelines* for *Completing National Register Forms* (National Register Bulletin 16). Complete each item by marking "x" in the appropriate box or by entering the requested information. If an item does not apply to the property being documented, enter "N/A" for "not applicable." For functions, styles, materials, and areas of significance, enter only the categories and subcategories listed in the instructions. For additional space use continuation sheets (Form 10-900a). Type all entries.

(Form 10-900a). Type an entries.			
1. Name of Property			
historic name Rock	y Butte Scenic Drive Histo	ric District	
other names/site number			
2. Location			
street & number Rocky Butt	e Road, NE Fremont, NE 92n		ot for publication
city, town Portland			icinity
state Oregon code <sub>OR</sub>	county Multhomah	code 051	zip code 97220
3. Classification			
Ownership of Property	Category of Property	Number of Resources	within Property
private	building(s)	Contributing No	ncontributing
view of the second seco	k district		buildings
public-State	T site	1	sites
public-Federal	structure		5 structures
			objects
			5 Total
Name of related multiple property listing	<b>.</b>		g resources previously
	g.		Register <u>N/A</u>
N/A		isted in the National	
4. State/Federal Agency Certification	tion		
Signature of certifying official	on State Historic Preservat	Au	lgust 15, 1991 Date
State or Federal agency and bureau			
In my opinion, the property I meets	does not meet the National Regis	ster criteria. 🗌 See contin	uation sheet.
Signature of commenting or other official			Date
State or Federal agency and bureau			
5. National Park Service Certificat	tion		
I, hereby, certify that this property is:		Entored in the	
entered in the National Register.     See continuation sheet.     determined eligible for the National     Register. See continuation sheet.     determined not eligible for the	Helone By	National Regis	
National Register.			
other, (explain:)			
	Signature of the	e Keeper	Date of Action

1

6. Function or Use		
Historic Functions (enter categories from instructions)	Current Functions (enter categories from instructions)	
Transportation: aircraft beacon	Transportation: parkway	
Transportation: parkway	Recreation/landscape: park	
Recreation/landscape: park		
7. Description		
Architectural Classification (enter categories from instructions)	Materials (enter categories from instructions)	
	foundation	
N/A	walls and furniture: stone (basalt)	
	roof	
	other concrete lining	
	road surface: asphalt	

Describe present and historic physical appearance.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number \_\_\_\_7 Page \_\_1

### Description Summary Paragraph

The historic district encompasses the viewpoint on the crest of Rocky Butte and the scenic drive approaches to the viewpoint via 92nd Street from Halsey, Fremont Avenue from 82nd Street and via Rocky Butte Road North and South, in eastern Portland. The district includes Joseph Wood Hill Park which is located on the crest and is owned by the city of Portland. The district is bounded by the 50 foot wide right of way of the approach drives and by Tax Lot 47, Section 28, Township 1 North, Range 2 East, which is the park boundary. The contributing features of the district include the roadways themselves and accompanying historic structures, the crest viewpoint structure and the historic aircraft beacon. The structures include stone railings, dry and wet masonry retaining walls, low stone walls, stone drainage structures, an automobile tunnel of unique design, a pedestrian tunnel, stone bollards and the viewpoint fortress itself. The viewpoint structure has parapet walls, bastions and viewing alcoves with light piers, a stone staircase, a ramp, a stone viewfinder and a memorial monument. All of the drive and viewpoint structures were constructed in the style and craftsmanship of the Columbia River Highway. The aircraft beacon is located in its original position in the center of the viewpoint terrace. For the most part, the district retains the integrity of its original construction, location and materials. The original feeling of experiencing a pleasant drive and wonderful views is still available. The districts original association with recreational driving and passive recreation at the viewpoint, as well as its landmark association with the beacon still exist. It is the setting that gradually has changed as more houses are constructed along the access drives. A city ordinance protects views from the crest with height restrictions for residential construction. But the original wooded setting is recently being converted to residential use.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number \_\_\_\_ Page \_\_\_\_

#### DESCRIPTION

In order to acknowledge the historic significance of the Rocky Butte scenic drives, viewpoint and aircraft beacon as achievements of engineering, civic planning and social history and to strive for the preservation of the remaining intact structures, The Rocky Butte Preservation Society proposes the Rocky Butte Historic District for inclusion in the National Register.

#### General Historic District Description

The district encompasses the original alignment of Fremont Street from 82nd Street to Rocky Butte Road and of 92nd Street from Halsey Street to Rocky Butte Road and including both the North and South Loops of Rocky Butte Road which encircle the crest of the butte. Also included in the district is the 2.38 acre city park property which is circumnavigated by Rocky Butte Road at the crest. Proposed for inclusion in the district are all extant structures built on the Butte by SERA and WPA during the 1930's and the aircraft beacon. This includes all of the structures located within the right of way of the streets listed above and those portions of retaining walls which extend somewhat beyond the original right of way.

The proposed district is located in the city of Portland, in Multnomah county, in sections 21 and 28, Township 1 North, Range 2 East. The viewpoint is deliniated as Tax Lot 47, Section 28, Township 1 North, Range 2 East. The entire district is owned by the city of Portland.

All of the original approach drives are still used and have only minor alterations from their original condition. Rocky Butte continues to be one of the most popular auto touring viewpoints of the city. The aircraft beacon light tower located on the viewpoint still operates.

The district includes structures which were typical for Columbia Gorge Highway construction. All of the structures are original for the district and were constructed between 1934 and 1939. The aircraft beacon was erected on Rocky Butte in 1933.

The scenic drive portion contains approximately 19.1 acres and the viewpoint contains 2.38 acres.

The Rocky Butte site offered both an opportunity and a challenge for road building and a special hilltop opportunity for the construction of a unique viewpoint and landmark. The butte is located near Sandy Boulevard, the originally designated city street alignment of the Columbia River Highway and was seen as the first promontory along that route. The steep slopes of the

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number \_\_\_\_7 Page \_\_3

butte provided the inspiration for the design and construction of an unusual auto tunnel. The location of the butte near the mouth of the Columbia Gorge offered an opportunity for the placement of a now rare aircraft beacon.

### Description of Major Features

Most of the structures are constructed of stone which was quarried from the butte itself and was roughly into rectangular and irregular pieces.

The stone retaining walls are constructed as support structures for the roadways along the butte's steep slopes. The walls are constructed of large rough-cut basalt stone. Some of the walls are laid with mortar and some are laid without. The walls range in height up to 42 feet and in length up to about 1500 feet.

Low stone walls cap the top of retaining walls in locations where the top of the wall coincides with the road. The walls protect vehicles from going over The walls have sections of a flat top interupted by low stone the bank. The caps are located approximately 10 feet, on center, along the top caps. of the wall. The walls are approximately 24 inches high with a 6 inch stone The walls are about 21 inches wide. Each cap is about 21 footing/base. Several of the caps have a inches by 21 inches across and 6 inches high. rough flat area about 1 inche wide cut around the top margin of the cap surface. The wall footing is about 6 inches high. In many locations the stone footing has been buried by later road surfacing or by a built-up of organic soil. At two locations on the south loop road, at the bottom and top the low stone wall is located adjacent to the roadway, with no retaining wall.

<u>The drainage structures</u> at the road edge are runnels consisting of two stone curbs and a stone bottom with drop inlets located periodically along the runnel. The drop inlet structures are also made of stone. Many thousands of linear feet of drainage structures are located adjacent to much of the access drives and around the viewpoint structure. Each structure is approximately one foot wide. Stone drain inlets are located at various intervals along the runnels. Drain inlets range from 2 feet wide by 4 feet long to 4 feet wide by 10 feet long. All of the drain inlets were originally covered with flat stone covers. Most of these covers are no longer located on site.

<u>Cut basalt stone bollards</u> or small pillars stand along various sections of the roadways to contain vehicles from going over steep hillsides. The bollards are single, heavy, stone pillars which were anchored in place by burying a length of the pillar in the ground. The bollards are tapered on

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number \_\_7 Page \_4

top to match the batter of the walls and beacon structure. The bollards are each about 24 inches high, and are squared columns about 20 inches square at the base. The bollards are generally arranged about 10 feet apart, on center. The continuous groupings of bollards range up to several hundred feet in length. Approximately 5 percent of the bollards have been removed from their original location. Most of dislodged bollards can be found adjacent to the roadway, over the bank or in neighboring yards.

<u>The automobile tunnel</u> is unique in its construction and roadway alignment which circles back on itself as it travels up through the butte. It was designed as a method of negotiating a very steep slope in a limited space.

The tunnel's inside dimensions are 34 feet wide and 27 feet high and about 375 linear feet long. The interior of the tunnel is concrete which was applied using a traveling or sliding concrete form. The tunnel accommodates two lanes of auto traffic and two sidewalks. Each entrance to the tunnel is framed with a cut basalt, keyed-arch, face stone. Each entrance had an accompanying squared stone column or monument approximately 10 feet tall. One of the monuments has been removed from the site. The monuments near the entrances were done in a style reminicent of those used adjacent to tunnels on the Columbia River Highway.

<u>The pedestrian tunnel</u> has arched stone facing of squared rubble basalt. The tunnel connects the former Military Academy with the summit area via footpaths and travels under the roadway.

The viewpoint structure at the crest of the hill was created by the construction of a retaining wall located directly above the encircling drive and an upper parapet wall and terrace area. A narrow grassy terrace is located between the top of the retaining wall and the bottom of the parapet wall.

The lower retaining wall construction is similar to other retaining walls at the Butte located along the eastern and western sections of the access drives. The retaining wall at the viewpoint wraps up to and embraces both sides of the north entrance stair as the wall angles up across the hillside.

The upper parapet wall is continous except for the north and south openings. The wall is up to 15 feet high with a continuos stone railing on top. The parapet wall is divided into 12 sections by 14 stone bastions with an 8 foot stone pier on top of each bastion. Each of the piers were originally fitted with metal conduit for electrical lines for the eventual installation of lighting. It is not known whether lighting structures were ever installed. No lighting structures currently exist on the piers.

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number 7 Page 5

A low stone railing tops the parapet walls and butts up against the stone piers mentioned above. The stone railings consist of mortared, cut basalt stone laid in arching forms typical for the Columbia River Highway style. Each of the arches is a basket type approximately 47 inches long and 17 inches high. The railings are approximately 32 inches high and 14 inches thick. All of the stone railings are constructed with a concrete cap. The cap is 6 inches high and 17 inches wide.

The sections of railing encircle the perimeter of the viewpoint terrace except for the north and south access openings. Several rectangular viewing alcoves are formed in the railing around the perimeter of the terrace. Each alcove is approximately 4 by 9 feet. Originally the alcoves had no seating. Several of the alcoves have had simple concrete benches formed into each of the sides. These benches are more recent additions and should not be considered to be significant.

There are two openings in the parapet wall, one on the north side and one on the south. The stone railing curves into the viewpoint space on both sides of these openings.

The north opening is accessed by an 8 foot wide stone stairway which rises from the roadway up approximately 39 feet to the large flat open space of the viewpoint area. Each step is approximately a 6 inch riser. There are 72 risers in total, including two landings. At the upper landing the stair splits into two sections which curve out around a central seating/viewing area and join up again above the seating area. This landing has an original stone bench and water fountain built into it. The water fountain is centrally located in front of the bench. The water fountain does not currently operate.

The south opening in the wall is 16 feet wide at the base. An asphalt paved ramp lined with stone curbing on each side rises from the roadway to this viewpoint opening. Stone bollards are located at the base of the ramp. Originally a chain hung between the bollards to prevent access by cars. Currently a modern steel gate prevents vehicles from driving up onto the terace. Two western red cedars and two Engish laurels planted to flank the lower portion of the south entrance to the ramp still grow in their original locations.

The aircraft beacon, a stone memorial monument and a stone viewfinder are located on the terrace. The 10 foot square tall concrete monument is located near the north entrance to the viewpoint. The monument originally had four bronze plaques mounted on its sides. These plaques have been removed and their location is unknown. The plaques depicted persons who were

# National Register of Historic Piaces Continuation Sheet

Section number \_\_\_\_ Page \_\_\_6

related to the construction of the viewpoint and included a bas relief of J.W. Hill. The stone viewfinder is also located in this area. The original bronze sighting arrow and identifying bronze plaque are also missing from the viewfinder.

<u>An 1933 aircraft beacon</u> light is located near the center of the viewpoint space. The beacon is supported by a steel truss tower approximately 54 feet tall and 12 feet wide on each of four sides at the base. The tower has a rotating light located at the top which is still operating.

### Integrity

The district possesses a very high degree of integrity of location, materials, craftsmanship, feeling and association from its original state over 50 years ago. Almost all of the major structures are intact as they were built. Only some of the details and minor elements have been moved, altered or destroyed. This includes:

- Removal of some of the drain inlet covers
- Removal of the bronze plaques on the monument and fortress walls
- Removal or upturning of several of the stone bollards
- Removal of the bronze portion of the viewfinder
- Removal of a portion of one of the decorative columns at the auto tunnel entrance.

It is uncertain whether the light fixtures on the piers at the fortress viewpoint had ever been placed. Some reports state that the fixtures were in place until the 1950's when they were vandalized and never replaced. Concrete benches have been added to some of the alcoves in the fortress wall.

Non-contributing elements in the district are very few. They include modern guardrails in two locations, steel gate posts in two locations and a steel gate at the crest.

The aircraft beacon continues to function today. Changes had been made to the surrounding fence and the painted arrow no longer exists on the ground below the tower.

However, overall, along the length of the access roads and at the summit the existing condition of the historic structures within the district is quite sufficient for nomination to the Historic Register.

8. Statement of Significance		······································
Certifying official has considered the significance of this property		
nationally s	tatewide $\lfloor_X \rfloor$ locally	
Applicable National Register Criteria XA B XC	D	
Criteria Considerations (Exceptions)	]DEFG	
Areas of Significance (enter categories from instructions)	Period of Significance	Significant Dates
Landscape_architecture	1934-1939	
Engineering	1934-1939	
Transportation	1933-1939	<u> </u>
Recreation		1939
	Cultural Affiliation	······································
Significant Person	Architect/Builder	
N/A	Multnomah County Road	-
	Paul Northrup, Enginee	· <b>-</b>
	Superintendent of Ma	sonry;
State significance of property, and justify criteria, criteria conside	erations, and areas and periods of sig	gnificance noted above.

A. J. Dreyer, Tunnel Engineer

Previous documentation on file (NPS):          preliminary determination of individual listing (36 CFR 67)         has been requested         previously listed in the National Register         previously determined eligible by the National Register         designated a National Historic Landmark         recorded by Historic American Buildings         Survey #         recorded by Historic American Engineering         Record #	X       See continuation sheet         Primary location of additional data:         State historic preservation office         Other State agency         Federal agency         Local government         University         Other         Specify repository:
10. Geographical Data	
Acreage of property21,48Mount Tabor,	Oregon-Washington 1:24000
UTM References         A $[1_10]$ $[5]3_14[2_13_10]$ $[5_10]4_14[1_18_10]$ Zone       Easting       Northing         C $[1_10]$ $[5]3_13[0_12_10]$ $[5_10]4_12[1_10_10]$	$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $

Verbal Boundary Description The nominated area is located in Sections 21 and 28, Township IN, Range 2E, Willamette Meridian in Portland, Multnomah County, Oregon. It is a lineal, serpentine district consisting of the entire 50-foot-wide right of way of Rocky Butte Road and approach sections of NE 92nd Avenue from Halsey Street on the south and NE Fremont Street from 82nd Avenue on the west to include all historic developed features of the scenic parkway and Joseph Wood Hill Park at the crest of Rocky Butte, encompassing in all 21.48 acres, more or less, in the corporate **See continuation sheet** limits of the city of Portland. The total number of contributing features (14) includes the road system, its Boundary Justification retaining walls, two tunnels, drainage structures, stone fenders, stone bollards, park, stone outlook with lamp posts, stone staircase, viewfinder, commemorative monument, and historic aircraft beacon.

**X** See continuation sheet

- And - Al

11. Form Prepared By			
name/title	David Lewis and Kathy Schutt		
	Pools Butto Preservation Society	date February 25, 1991	
	2555 NE 49th	telephone (503) 281-4178	
city or town	Portland		

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number \_\_\_\_\_ Page \_\_\_\_1

### SUMMARY OVERVIEW

Rocky Butte Scenic Drive is a serpentine automobile roadway district that climbs with three switchbacks and a final girdling loop to the summit of Rocky Butte, a knob 400 feet in elevation in northeast Portland, Oregon. Rocky Butte, an historic basalt quarry site, is the most northerly of several buttes studding the valley floor on Portland's East Side. Including the full 50-foot road right-of-way, the northwesterly and south approaches from major arterials in the city's street grid, and a two and a guarter acre outlook at the butte's crest known as Joseph Wood Hill Park, the scenic drive encompasses just under twenty-one and a half acres. Contributing features within the district include such structural elements as the roadbed, its rock fenders, bollards, retaining walls and runnels, an automobile tunnel and a pedestrian tunnel, fortress-like park outlook and its stone staircase. the a viewfinder and commemorative monument, and an early aircraft beacon. The five non-contributing features are non-historic steel replacement guard rails and gates.

The setting of this recreational drive and viewpoint was considerably more wooded at the time of construction than it is at present. Residential development has encroached on the area adjacent to the lower roadway. The viewpoint, or outlook, however, continues to afford scenic vistas over the Columbia River plain in all directions. Local ordinance ensures the protection of vistas by height restrictions on adjacent development.

Rocky Butte Road was, in part, an outgrowth of the Columbia River Highway. The proximity of Rocky Butte to the alignment of the westerly end of the Gorge drive inspired construction of a cliffface scenic drive as an adjunct attraction. A scenic drive on Rocky Butte had been recommended as early as 1903, however, in the study prepared for the City of Portland by the Olmsted Brothers landscape architectural firm of Brookline Massachusetts.

Agitation for the drive did not begin in earnest until nearly thirty years later, when it was spearheaded by L. M. Lepper of the East Side Commercial Club. Rocky Butte Road was constructed at the height of the Depression, in two stages, between 1934 and 1939 with work relief assistance provided under auspices, initially, of the State Emergency Relief Administration and, subsequently, the Works Progress Administration.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number \_\_\_\_\_ Page \_\_\_\_

Land for the road and viewpoint was donated to the public domain by heirs of Joseph Wood Hill, partly as an incentive to improve access to the academy founded by Hill on the north side of the butte. Design and construction was handled by the Multnomah County Road Department, with Paul Northrup acting as engineer and Ralph Curcio as superintendent of masonry. Curcio had been one of the masons brought to Oregon to construct walls and furniture of the Columbia River Highway. The work of Rocky Butte reflected distinctly the contoured alignment and native basalt construction materials, the emphasis on viewpoint, the general integration of roadway and setting that characterized the Columbia River Highway of 1915. Some of the European-style features of the earlier road, such as the massive revetments of random range ashlar and spiraled wall terminations at Crown Point, were incorporated at Rocky Butte.

The source of building stone was the basalt quarry on the east face of the butte. The rock-faced masonry work, both dry wall and mortared, that was required to complete the project represents a quality and expenditure of hand labor that is out of reach today.

The road's retaining walls range in height from a few feet to 42 feet. The engineering feature of greatest distinction is a 375foot, concrete-lined barrel tunnel that doubles back on itself to negotiate a steep 5 percent gradient near the beginning of the ascent. Detailing of the tunnel, by A. J. Dreyer, was to be adapted in subsequent road building by Multnomah County in the Portland suburbs. The parapet of the retaining wall for the outlook at the butte's summit is articulated with bastions in which square tapered stone lamp posts are centered. The lampposts are not functional.

In addition to a stone viewfinder and commemorative monument, the open plateau of Rocky Butte outlook contains an aircraft beacon mounted on a 54-foot steel tower. Installed in 1933, the beacon is functional still as a navigational aid for aircraft approaching or leaving Portland via the Columbia Gorge. It is one of not more than 40 beacons of the early dead-reckoning system spanning the continent that remain in service today. While its use, historically, has little relationship to the primary themes for evaluation, the beacon does illustrate the strategic location of Rocky Butte in the Columbia travel corridor and the rapidity of development of the promontory for transportation-related purposes after the butte entered the public domain.

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>8</u> Page <u>3</u>

Rocky Butte Scenic Drive was complete in 1939 at a cost of \$500,000. One of innumerable Depression-era public works projects across the country, it was among the largest such projects in Oregon to be assisted by the Roosevelt Administration's New Deal, certainly the largest in the metropolitan area. Within the state, the most nearly comparable federally-aided road-building projects of the Depression era were carried out in connection with the Coast Highway, where Neahkahnie Mountain posed challenges to tunneling and rock wall construction that were equal in magnitude, if not in detail.

As an example of distinctive parkway design responding to a challenging and spectacular situation, and as an exemplar of highquality masonry construction, Rocky Butte Scenic Drive meets National Register Criterion C in the areas of landscape architecture and engineering. As an illustration of the close relationship between parks and parkways at a time when the outdoor recreation movement was intensified by widespread use of the automobile, the district is significant under Criterion A in the areas of transportation and recreation.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>8</u> Page <u>4</u>

### Significance Summary Paragraph

The Rocky Butte Historic District symbolizes the efforts of the Works Progress Administration in trying to preserve the economic survival of many Americans as well as the American love for the automobile as a form of recreation. The style and construction of structures in the district emulate the character of the Columbia River Highway construction and its association with the landscape and with driving for pleasure. The aircraft beacon represents the early years of nationwide air travel and navigation.

Built between 1934 and 1939, following the completion of the Columbia River Highway, the Rocky Butte scenic drive and viewpoint were technical and aesthetic adaptations of the historic highway. The craftsmanship, materials and style of the Joseph Wood Hill Park and Rocky Butte approach drives are very similar to the rustic, Cascadian or European design and detailing of the Columbia River Highway. The road alignment for the auto tunnel on Rocky Butte was unique for this period throughout the country.

Unlike the Columbia River Highway the work for the drive and viewpoint was done as part of the State Emergency Relief Administration (SERA) and the Work Progress Administration (WPA) and represented one of the largest WPA projects in Oregon and the nation. The land for the viewpoint and access road was donated by the Hill family as a memorial to Joseph Wood Hill, a prominant Oregon educator. The park was dedicated to the public for educational, scientific and recreational purposes by the family.

The aircraft beacon on the butte's crest has operated continuously since 1933. It was used as a guide for aircraft travelling to and from Portland via the gorge as a part of a nationwide dead-reckoning system of navigation. The Rocky Butte beacon is Number 0 on the Portland to Spokane route. The beacon is one of approximately 40 such beacons still in existence in the country. A 6-21-1968 article in the Oregon Journal reported that according to Federal Aviation Administration files in the Seattle office, the Rocky Butte beacon "is the last remaining beacon of its type in Oregon and Washington. There are only 40 - 45 of them left in the United States, including those in Alaska."

## National Register of Historic Piaces Continuation Sheet

Section number 8 Page 5

#### SIGNIFICANCE

Rocky Butte is significant nationally as an adaptation of the cliff-face road building style and engineering typical of the Columbia River Highway. The road and other structures on Rocky Butte share a close similarity with Columbia River Highway construction. These similarities include a sympathy for natural materials, a curvilinear fit to the topography, unique engineering and construction practices and European-style rubble masonry guardrails and retaining walls, piers, arches and spiraled end walls. This closely shared history links the Butte drive to an important regional predecessor and establishes a continuity of scenic drives within the area. It represents a truly recreational adaptation of that style applied to an urban environment.

The engineering of the Rocky Butte tunnel is unique among all of the features built in Oregon in the Columbia River Highway style due to its spiraling road layout within the butte.

The construction of the Rocky Butte scenic drive and viewpoint is significant to the social history of Oregon as it was a major WPA work program project. The Rocky Butte project cost \$500,000 and is reported to have been one of the largest work program projects to be constructed in the state, including Timberline Lodge. The roadway and viewpoint were begun in 1935 under the SERA program and continued under the WPA program until its completion in 1939. This project was typical nationally of other "parkway" projects of that era which sought to combine the pleasure of recreational driving with the transportation need to get from here to there. The concept of recreational driving was the inspiration for both the scenic highway and Rocky Butte and represents an important era in the history of both transportation and recreation. The construction of the scenic drive and viewpoint also represents one of the few urban examples of W.P.A. road construction in the state.

Rocky Butte is also significant for Oregon as an expression of early park and parkway building projects in the Portland metropolitan area. It represents an era in the evolution of the Portland park system which set the standard for the rest of the state. Rocky Butte had been mentioned in prominent park plans for the metropolitan area of the city of Portland including the 1903 Olmsted plan and the 1921 Cheney Plan. In 1921, with Sandy Boulevard the east entrance to the city, the Portland Planning Commission identified Rocky Butte as the beginning/ending point of a permanent scenic boulevard leading to Troutdale, the Columbia Gorge and the newly completed Mount Hood Loop to the east. The butte offers views to Crown Point, visually connecting it to the Columbia River Highway.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number \_\_\_\_8 Page \_\_\_6\_\_\_

Also, the aircraft beacon is a rare surviving example of dead-reckoning navigational equipment which was once prevalent throughout the nation. The beacon on top of Rocky Butte is reportedly the last surviving structure of its kind on Oregon and Washington. It represents a period in aviation history which predates modern navigational equipment. The beacon represents the beginning point for the Portland to Spokane route. Although the beacon was decommissioned by the FAA in 19 it has been maintained and operated by Multnomah County since 1973 as a local warning device for low flying aircraft and as a local landmark.

### <u>Historic Context</u>

When President Franklin Roosevelt took office, in 1932, 25% of the work force, nation-wide, were without jobs. Portland's emergency funds were exhausted by the summer of 1930. Over 40,000 people were on relief and 24,000 householders were registered with the Portland Public Employment Bureau. The Works Progress Administration was created May 6, 1935.

During the Depression, road construction of all kinds and road related recreational construction became a high priority. Automobile sales continued to boom despite the economy. Because this kind of construction could absorb large numbers of the unskilled and unemployed, the federal government helped fund road construction from expressways to parkways to minor arteries. Also, recreation acreage in most U.S. cities grew considerably during the Depression, if for no other reason than to provide areas in which to receive federal aid. The automobile was prominantly featured in recreational developments as driving continued to be done extensively for pleasure and recreation.

Being labor intensive, the work on Rocky Butte was suited to the abilities The project fulfilled a useful public demand, provided of the WPA. recreational opportunities and resulted in the economical acquistion and development of a public monument. The work provided employment and a degree of economic relief and personal pride for many hundreds of local craftsmen and unskilled laborers from varied backgrounds and circumstances. Its location near Portland was convenient for unemployed men who preferred to stay with their families rather than live in federal work camps. The butte became Portland's single largest WPA project and Oregon's second largest in dollars spent in construction. Well over \$500,000 Depression era dollars were spent by the WPA alone on construction of the facility for the public's benefit. (Timberline Lodge and the seven miles leading up to it were reported to have cost approximately \$1,000,000.) The activities of the WPA and local community on this public project were of significant importance in Oregon's history and represent a unique cultural resource for the state. The

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>8</u> Page <u>7</u>

structures remain as evidence of one New Deal response to the Depression in a more urban context than the Columbia River Highway. The Rocky Butte project illustrates a significant contribution to relief, recovery and reform. The project demonstrates the skills and sheer effort of the WPA workers.

## Developments Prior to the Construction of the Rocky Butte Project

Rocky Butte has been a significant neighborhood and Portland landmark, seen for many miles around, for many years.

The butte has been used by Native Americans and early settlers as a viewpoint from which both the Willamette River valley in the Portland area and the west end of the Columbia Gorge could be seen. The butte rises approximately 400 feet above the surrounding valley floor. Early local access was for hiking and nature study via dirt trails. The majority of the butte was owned by the Hill family. The Hill Military Academy was constructed on the butte several years before the viewpoint and scenic drives. The air beacon also predates the scenic drive and viewpoint and was accessed via an unimproved road.

The butte was recognized in the 1903 Olmsted Plan as having potential for inclusion in an overall park plan for the Portland area. Later plans also recommended the site as a future park, including the Cheney Plan of 1921 which linked the butte with the Columbia River Gorge. However, for various reasons related to citywide priorities detailed planning for butte access and park development did not become a reality until the early 1930's.

In 1915, a bird's eye view map promoting the "Columbia Highway - America's Premier Scenic Asset" was published in the <u>Oregonian</u>. The route shown led out from Portland along Sandy Road, past "Stony Butte" to Troutdale and the Columbia Gorge.

Prior to construction, <u>The Portland Spectator</u>, January 28, 1933, praised and promoted this project by describing the proposed drive in this way.

"As the road winds to the top there will be unobstructed views of the mighty Columbia River, with Crown Point and other landmarks clearly outlined. Planes can be seen just after taking off at Swan Island Airport as they pass near the Butte, roaming along the pathway of the air, up the Gorge which gives them access to eastern Oregon and Washinton. And there where at the topmost point flashes the beacon light of Rocky Butte."

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>8</u> Page <u>8</u>

The north road was nearly finished when <u>The Spectator</u> again wrote of the drive.

"An outstanding achievement in the art of road building is the new scenic highway which extends from Eight-second Avenue out northeast Fremont Street, winding around the cliffs of Rocky Butte until it reaches the crest of that famous eminence." The road "adds one more to the delectable drives about town ... and affords variation of the evening drive selection. ... The new roadway circles the crest with frequent turn-outs, to enable the motorist to stop for enjoyment of vistas in all directions."

In 1921, with Sandy Boulevard the east entrance to the city, the Portland Planning Commission under Cheney published a plan which identified Rocky Butte as the beginning and ending point of a permanent scenic boulevard leading to Troutdale, the Columbia Gorge and the newly completed Mount Hood Loop to the east. The goal was to link the city and the Gorge. The butte was briefly called "Highway Butte" as a result and was called one of the scenic wonders of the Columbia Highway.

### Rocky Butte Planning

By mid 1932, a large number of citizens including L.M. Lepper began to promote the construction of a road to the summit of Rocky Butte. L.M. Lepper, an attorney and member of the East Side Commercial Club, was an early and constant supporter of the project. The club had been promoting a scenic drive development on Rocky Butte for five years and saw the project as a benefit to the public. The club felt that such a drive would provide recreational opportunities and would draw tourists from throughout the region as stimulus for local business. A petition campaign gathered the support of over 40 civic clubs from throughout the city. The petition called for a north access drive to be built first with a southern access to follow.

In response to a desire to create a memorial to their father and to a growing public interest in Rocky Butte becoming a park Joseph and Benjamin Hill decided to set aside some of their land on the butte for the development of a park and scenic drive. The Hills' gift was contingent on the County agreeing to construct the drive which would run from 82nd Avenue to the Academy and then to the summit. At that time, the only road to the military academy was a rough access road. The county saw the construction project as an opportunity for bringing Federal funds into the local area.

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number \_\_8\_\_\_ Page \_\_9\_\_\_

The land for the new park and a newly improved gravel road were formally turned over by the Hill family, as a gift to the public, at a dedication ceremony held on June 12, 1935. Photographs of the event show a large crowd gathered around a stone monument, at the south edge of the park site. A curving stone-lined path leads to the rounded bare summit and the beacon. The park was officially christened Joseph Wood Hill Park, honoring the Hill's father as an early Portland educator and was dedicated to the public for educational, scientific, and recreational purposes. Commissioner Frank Shull as spokesman for the county, accepted the park and said, "There is no more fitting spot in Portland to honor permanently Dr. Joseph Wood Hill. He devoted his entire life to the advance of education. He was an outstanding citizen in every way, just as this park is the outstanding eminence for miles around."

In February of 1933, the City Planning Commission Board gave its unanimous approval of the project and the use of Emergency Relief Funds for construction. Construction funds originally came from the State Emergency Relief Administration (SERA), which was later succeeded by the formation of the Works Progress Administration (WPA) in 1935.

Work on the butte did not cease with the completion of the North Loop Drive and viewpoint. The local community continued to pressure for starting construction on the South Loop. In December of 1936 the WPA had given informal approval of part of the South Loop Road. By 1938 congestion on the North Loop Road necessitated the additional south loop. In April of 1938 the Board of County Commissioners resolved to establish Rocky Butte Road, South Loop, to form an important connection to 92nd Avenue and Halsey Street to improve the road system of Multnomah County.

On December 6, 1936, in a driving rainstorm, a dedication ceremony was held atop the butte to commemorate the completion of the north drive and viewpoint and to turn the road and park over to the public. Promoters of the scenic drive effort were honored and six plaques were unveiled. The plaques reportedly beared the names of officials from President Roosevelt on down, with one being a bas relief of Dr. Joseph Wood Hill and one commemorating the Hill brothers. The plaques were mounted on a four-sided stone and concrete L.M. Lepper was honored for his pioneering support of public monument. improvement and highway projects for the City of Portland. honored with a special plaque along with unnamed WPA workers. Lepper was Also praised for their cooperation were E.J. Griffith of the WPA, representatives of the stone masonry art, truck drivers, the engineer, Paul Northrup and the project superintendent, Ralph Curcio. None of the bronze plaques survive today.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number \_\_\_8 Page \_\_\_10

On September 19, 1939 a group of "faithfuls" including the East Side Commercial Club, Multnomah County, and WPA officials, gathered on top of the Butte, in warm fall sunshine, to dedicate the tunnel and new south loop with speeches and music. L.M. Lepper was master of ceremonies. The chief speaker was E.J. Griffith, State WPA Administrator, who said the project was one WPA's finest and proved a training school for many stone masons now employed elsewhere in the state. Ralph Curcio, masonry superintendent, was given special recognition. The WPA band furnished the music. The dedication marked the completion of the development which had been under construction since the winter of 1934, and which had given employment to thousands of laborers.

### Architectural Style

The rustic architecture of Depression era structures was a function of its time and represents a uniquely American design philosophy and expression of twentieth century architectural thought. Structures of this type embody the achievements of a direct aid work relief program as a Federal response to the Depression. The Rocky Butte construction represents an example of that distinctive style of architecture which is particular to the region and period and are the artifacts of hard times and the auto touring age. The drive exemplifies the pattern and theme of labor intensive, handcrafted construction, durability, attention to detail, quality of workmanship and use of natural and native building materials common of Federal land-managing agencies of the period.

The design of the scenic drives and other stone work on Rocky Butte, is nearly very similar to parts of the distinctive Columbia River Highway, which was conceived of by Sam Hill and designed and engineered by Samuel Lancaster. The County's plans for the Butte road were clearly influenced by this highly successful highway design. The similarities are numerous. Particularly evident are a curvilinear fit to the landscape, use of native materials, and the European-style stone guard rails and retaining walls. The detailing of the piers, walls, arches and end walls is also very similar. This closely shared history links the butte drives to an important regional predecessor and establishes a continuity to scenic drives of the area.

The design elements of both the highway and the butte associates them with two closely related styles, the Rustic or Cascadian and the Arts and Crafts styles. Both styles espouse the virtues of a romantic relationship to nature, attention to the total environment encompassing all scales and fields of design, designs based on the vernacular, on locally available materials and on a simple elegence of construction and detailing. The rustic style was then further defined and brought into wide usage through the public works

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number \_\_\_\_\_ Page \_\_\_\_1

projects of the WPA and CCC in the 1930s. Preferable sites were to provide, among other concerns, places of great scenic value, pleasant and beautiful surroundings, scenic wonderlands, views, and opportunities for vista-making. Improvements were to capitalize on and enhance the natural features of the landscape. Orientation of structures and roads in relation to scenic vistas and the beauties of the natural environment was encouraged. Native materials were held to be the most responsive and appropriate to blend with the environment, relating harmoniously to it. Craftsmanship executed with limited hand tools became characteristic of the style. Design was ruled by simplicity, clarity, utility, economy of effort, durability and beauty.

Stone was the predominant material. At Rocky Butte the stone was quarried from the butte itself. The fortress's stone footings, growing from rock outcrops, look as though they've sprung from the crest itself. Stone walls were done of refined basalt fitted carefully into place and enhanced by a repetitious pattern of stone and joinery characteristic of the Gorge Highway. Balustrades were capped in concrete and walls were arched in the same fashion as in the Gorge. Walls, bastions and piers were battered throughout.

As is typical for rustic projects, guard rails or balustrades were built for safety where steep slopes or narrow paths were a hazard. A single stone railing detail is repeated throughout the Rocky Butte project. The type of arch used is known as a "basket" arch because of the compound curve which resembles the handle of a basket. It is also known as a "three centered" arch since it is formed by a segment of a large circle continued left and right by two segments of much smaller circles. The stones forming the arch were placed in symmetrical fashion radiating from a keystone.

The viewpoint, while following principles of the "rustic" style, also used styles typical of sacred and military fortress architecture, which lend an expressive quality and form to the viewpoint. The dominant fortress-like form of the viewpoint actually contrasts with the harmonizing principle of the rustic style. The butte top was an ideal fortress site, providing both height and impregnable building material. The steep slopes and cliffs of the butte increase its fortress-like character. The military style responds to the donor's relationship with the Military Academy as well.

#### Rocky Butte Construction

Multnomah County produced the detailed survey and design for the road. Construction began in the late fall of 1934.

When the WPA joined the Butte project foremen were hired as supervisors to train the largely unskilled workmen in road building and stonework. Ralph

# National Register of Historic Piaces Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>8</u> Page <u>12</u>

Curcio, an Italian immigrant who learned his masonry craft from his father in Europe was the superintendent of masonry work on the butte. He had begun his career in Oregon by working on the Columbia River Highway, Vista House and Multnomah Lodge. Over the following twenty years he worked on the The Grotto, which is also located on the butte, and many other public and private projects in the Portland area. After completion of the Rocky Butte project Ralph Curcio and the men were put to work by the County on the Barnes Road and Cornell Road tunnels.

The masonry crew consisted of about twenty men, working in pairs. Each new enrollee worked with a skilled mason. The men made their own hand tools for the job. Masons worked a regular eight hour day and were paid 50 cents per hour, a little more than the other workers at the Butte. The pay was considered good money for that time. There was no income tax.

Most of the work was done by hand with the help of low grade explosives. The rock was loaded with a large pole boom and was hauled to the top in a model "A" truck. The majority of the workers on the Butte were laborers who cut and loaded and unloaded rock, drove trucks or hauled soil.

A WPA bulletin of May 1937 stated that during the first fifteen months of work, there had been an average of 200 men employed on site, approximately 45,000 cubic yards of rock had been excavated, and 10,000 cubic yards of masonry rock had been quarried and built. A tremendous esprit de corps developed among the workers based on an enthusiasm for the job and pride in new found skills.

Engineering techniques typical for the Columbia River Highway were also used at Rocky Butte. This included the use of cut stone road beds and large, retained cut or fill areas along and below the roadbeds. Also tunnels were used to accommodate unusually challenging topography.

The Rocky Butte tunnel was a truly innovative solution to building a road on an excessively steep grade. The design allowed a 5% grade on the road as it doubles back on itself within the butte. The tunnel entered and exited from the same side of the butte. The descending roadway crosses over the lower portal forming a parapet wall before entering the butte, turns upon itself within the butte and emerges below.

Tunnel details were drawn by A.J. Dreyer, of the Multnomah County Highway Department, during the summer of 1938. The 375 foot long barrel tunnel was hand dug through solid lava. Workers carved out the semicircular shape with a clearance of 27 feet from floor to ceiling and wide enough to accommodate two lanes of traffic and two sidewalks. The interior of the tunnel was

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>8</u> Page <u>13</u>

finished with a continuous 20 inch thick layer of reinforced concrete applied with a travelling slip form mounted on wheels. In a tour de force of the mason's craft, the roadway near both entrances to the tunnel is supported by massive retaining walls eight feet thick at the base and four feet thick at the top. The tunnel was completed August 24, 1939.

The general design of the tunnel proved so successful that other tunnels in Oregon were later patterned after it although the curving road alignment was not repeated elsewhere. Ralph Curcio and crew later worked on the Cornell Road and Barnes Road tunnels which closely resemble the Rocky Butte facades and interior finishes.

### Associated Recreational Use

Once completed, the scenic drives and viewpoint fortress were well received, heavily visited and held public meaning for many years. Thousands of visitors journeyed to the Butte on a daily basis. On most Sundays and holidays the facilities were taxed to the limit. After the opening day the <u>Journal</u> reported that approximately 20,000 persons using 5204 automobiles had ascended the Butte to enjoy the view. Over a thirty day period in 1938, a WPA survey found that an average of 4000-4500 people visited the site daily.

Even though the Depression was characterized by economic difficulties for the majority of Americans, it was an era that saw a continuing increase in the number of automobiles sold. The car had become both a convenient and personal form of transportation and an affordable form of social and family recreation.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>8</u> Page <u>14</u>

### The Aircraft Beacon

The aircraft beacon on Rocky Butte and several others in the gorge were constructed by William Schmitt and the Consolidated Railway Equipment Company of Portland under contract from the Bureau of Lighthouses in Washington D.C. for \$29,00 in 1930. The beacon predates the scenic drive and viewpoint construction. Because of its location, it has become an integral part of the viewpoint structure. The beacon is significant in its own right because of its connection with a now archaic navigation system, and because of its rarity. The beacon has become a symbol of Rocky Butte during the dark hours. Portland residents look to the beacon when they pass even today. The light is maintained by the city to operate as a warning device and popular landmark for that park of Portland. When the beacon was constructed there was little more than a dirt track winding up the butte from the west and north. The beacon site was originally a rounded point which was later filled to be the level surface of the fortress terrace for the scenic viewpoint. Access for construction was done with pack horses.

The Rocky Butte beacon was the first revolving beacon along a 200 mile air travel route between Portland and Pasco. The beacon was an important part of a revolutionary night time navigation system for its time. This system predated radio beam based navigation systems and was the first safe alternative for guiding flights during the night time hours. This navigation system was called the dead-reckoning system and included 17 revolving beacons, four code beacons and eight emergency landing fields. The towers were reportedly placed on the center of an arrow 60 feet long and 12 feet wide, painted a brilliant yellow, with direction indicators on the top of the tower. The towers were located approximately 10 miles apart and were located atop high points in the Gorge, for the most part. An aircraft would fly from one lighted beacon to another as it travelled from Portland to Pasco. If the plane developed problems there were the eight lighted emergency landing fields along the way.

The beacon at Rocky Butte is one of less than 40 such beacons reported to still be in existence around the country, according to Federal Aviation Records of about 10 years ago. It is one of only a handful which may still be in existence along the west coast and Alaska. The majority of the others are not in working order.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>9</u> Page <u>1</u>

# Bibliography

#### Contents

- I. General References
- II. Periodicals Concerning Rocky Butte
- III. Other Periodical References
- IV. Planning Reports
- V. Documents and Manuscripts
- VI. Northwest Regional Books and References
- VII. Interviews
- VIII. Map Bibliography

#### I. General References

- Alexander, Christopher. <u>A Pattern Language</u>. New York: Oxford University Press, 1977.
- Appleton, Jay. <u>The Experience of Landscape</u>. London and New York: Wiley Press, 1975.
- Baylor. Byrd. <u>A God on Every Mountain Top. Stories of</u> <u>Southwest Indian Sacred Mountains</u>. New York: Charles Scribner's Sons, 1981.
- Bishop, Morris. <u>Letters From Petrarch</u>. Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 1966.
- Brandon, S.G.F., ed. <u>A Dictionary of Comparative Religion</u>. London: Weidenfeld & Nicolson, 1970.
- Brown. G. Baldwin. <u>The Care of Ancient Monuments</u>. Cambridge: University Press, 1905.
- Canney, Maurice A. <u>An Encyclopædia of Religions</u>. New York: E.P. Dutton, 1921.

- Ching, Francis D.K. <u>Architecture: Form, Space and Order</u> New York: Van Nostrand Reinhold Company, 1979.
- Clark. Rosalind L. <u>Architecture, Oregon Style</u>. Portland. Oregon: Professional Book Center, Inc., 1983.
- Conti. Flavio. <u>The Grand Tour</u>, <u>Architecture as Environ-</u> <u>ment</u>. Boston: HBJ Press, 1977.
- Crosby, Theo. <u>The Necessary Monument. Its Future in the</u> <u>Civilized City</u>. Greenwich, Connecticut: New York Graphic Society, 1970.
- Cutler, Phoebe. <u>The Public Landscape of the New Deal</u> New Haven and London: Yale University Press. 1985.
- De La Croix, Horst, <u>Military Considerations in City</u> <u>Planning: Fortifications</u>, New York: Braziller, 1972.
- Driver, B.L., Donald Rosenthal, and George Peterson Social Benefits of Urban Forests and Related Green Spaces, Environmental Comment, November 1980, pp. 13-16.
- Eliade, Mircea, ed. <u>The Encyclopedia of Religion</u>. New York: Macmillan, 1987, Vol. 10.
- Good. Albert H. <u>Park and Recreation Structures</u>, <u>Parts 1-</u> <u>III</u>. U.S. Department of the Interior, National Park Service. Washington D.C., 1938.
- Hastings, James, ed. <u>Encyclopædia of Religion and Ethics</u>. New York: Scribner, 1913, Vol. VI & VIII.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number \_\_\_\_9 Page \_\_\_2

- Hogg, Ian V. <u>Fortress. A History of Military Defense</u>. New York: St. Martin's Press, 1975.
- Hogg. Ian. <u>The History of Forts and Castles</u>. New York: Crescent Books, 1981.
- Jackson, John B. <u>The Necessity for Ruins</u>. University of Massachusetts Press, 1980.
- Luckert, Karl W. <u>Navajo Mountain and Rainbow Bridge</u> <u>Religion</u>. Flagstaff: Museum of Northern Arizona, 1977.
- Lynch, Kevin, <u>The Image of a City</u>, Cambridge, Massachusetts: M.I.T. Press, 1960.
- Lynch, Kevin. <u>Managing the Sense of a Region</u>. Cambridge: M.I.T. Press, 1976.
- Lynch, Kevin, <u>Site Planning</u>, Cambridge: M.I.T. Press, 1984.
- Lynch, Kevin. <u>Theory of Good City Form</u>. Cambridge: M.I.T. Press, 1981.
- Michaelides, Constantine E. <u>Hydra: A Greek Island Town.</u> <u>Its Growth and Form</u>. Chicago and London: University of Chicago Press, 1967.
- Oneto, Gilberto, "Belgirate," Master of Landscape Architecture Thesis, University of Oregon, 1977.
- Quinn, Patrick. "Drawing on Mount Athos: The Thousand-Year Lesson." <u>Places</u>, Vol. 2, No. 1, p. 32-47.
- Ross, Floyd H. and Tynette Hills. <u>The Great Religions by</u> <u>Which Men Live</u>. Greenwich, Conn.: Fawcett, 1956.

- Schiltgen, Lora J. "Managing a Rustic Legacy." Graduate Project: Master's of Landscape Architecture, University of Oregon, June 1986.
- Shafer, Elwood L. and George H. Moeller. <u>Urban Forestry:</u> <u>Its Scope and Complexity.</u> Environmental Comment, November 1980, pp. 4-6.
- Simonds, John Ormsbee. <u>Landscape Architecture</u>. New York: McGraw-Hill Inc., 1983.
- Sirmon, Jeff M. <u>The Urban Forest Role in Community</u> <u>Development and Life-Style</u>. Un-published Speech, Portland, April 1985.
- Summerson, John. <u>English Castles.</u> London: Collins Publishers, undated.
- Toy, Sidney. <u>The Fortified Cities of India</u>. London: Heinemann, 1965.
- Tweed, William C., Soulliere, Laura E., and Law, Henry G. <u>National Park Service Rustic Architecture: 1916-</u> <u>1942</u>. San Francisco: National Park Service, Western Regional Office, Division of Cultural Resource Management, 1977.
- U.S. Department of Agriculture. Forest Service. <u>Improvement Handbook</u>, by Division of Engineering. Washington, D.C.: 1937.
- U.S. Department of Agriculture. Forest Service. <u>Acceptable Plans Forest Service Administrative</u> <u>Buildings</u>, by Division of Engineering. Washington, D.C.: 1938.
- U.S. Department of Interior. National Park Service. <u>Park</u> <u>Structures and Facilities</u>. Washington, D.C.: 1935.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number \_\_\_\_9 Page \_\_\_3

- Vaughan, Patrick H. <u>The Meaning of 'Bama' in the Old</u> <u>Testament</u>. Cambridge University Press, 1974.
- Watson, Don. <u>Cliff Dwellings of the Mesa Verde</u>. Mesa Verde Museum Association, Colorado, 1967.
- Wyman. Leland C. <u>The Mountainway of the Navajo</u>. Tucson: University of Arizona Press, 1975.
- Wyman, Leland C. <u>The Sacred Mountains of the Navajo</u>. Flagstaff: Museum of Northern Arizona, 1967.
- Zucker, Paul. <u>Fascination of Decay. Ruins: Relic-Symbol-</u> <u>Ornament.</u> Ridgewood, N.J.: The Gregg Press, 1968.

#### 11. Periodicals Concerning Rocky Butte

- Abelein, Joanna. "Possessing Our Possession." <u>The</u> <u>Harvest</u>, 7 December 1983.
- "Academy President Dies; Hill Memorial Suggested." <u>Oregonian</u>, 1 July 1959, p. 25.
- Allen, John Eliot. "Volcanoes Give Shape to Portland." Oregonian, 29 January 1987. p. E1-2.
- Allen, John Eliot. "Volcanoes of the Portland Area, Oregon." <u>The Ore Bin</u>, Vol. 37, No. 9, September 1975, p. 145-157.
- Bianco, Joe. "Short Hops No. 29. Rocky Butte." <u>Oregonian.</u> 15 June 1963, p. 6.
- "Builders to Start New Hill Academy." Newspaper article, Oregon Historical Society, vertical file, c.1929.
- "Butte Blast Made Ready." Oregonian, 19 July 1946, p. 7.

- "Butte Rowdyism Curb Sought." <u>Oregon Journal</u>, 14 September 1976, p.3.
- "Cars May Ascend Big Butte Today." <u>Oregonian</u>, 30 August 1936. p. 19.
- Christ, Janet. "Group Revives Interest in Restoration of Rocky Butte." <u>Oregonian</u>, 13 April 1986, p. B 6.
- Collins, Huntly. "City Council OKs I-205 Completion." <u>Oregonian</u>, 4 June 1976, p. B 1.
- "County OKs Rocky Butte Development." <u>Oregon Journal</u>. 21 December 1965, p. J 5.
- "County Takes First Steps Toward Selling Jail To State." <u>Oregon Journal</u>, 30 March 1973.
- "County to Begin Negotiations with State Over Rocky Butte." <u>Oregonian</u>, 30 March 1973, p. 16.
- "County to Relocate Rocky Butte's Shops." <u>Oregonian</u>, 10 September 1976.
- Crick. Rolla J. "Cadets Rally Round for Hill's Centennial." Oregonian, 24 February 1987, p. B2.
- Crick, Rolla J. "FAA Considers Rocky Butte Tower Light Unnecessary." <u>Oregon Journal</u>, 21 June 1968, p. 2.
- "Don't Let Blast Frighten You; Rock Is Needed." <u>Oregon</u> Journal. 2 March 1940, p. 3.
- Ernest Stewart, "Rocky Butte is Natural Park." <u>The</u> <u>Morning Oregonian</u>, 5 October 1914, p. 6.
- "Estate Tops \$400,000." Oregon Journal, 1 March 1960, p.6.

# National Register of Historic Piaces Continuation Sheet

Section number \_9 Page \_4

- "FAA Considers End of Beacon." <u>Oregon Journal</u>, 5 February 1973, p. J9.
- "Fire Destroys Old Hill Military Armory." <u>Oregon Journal</u>, 9 August 1965.
- "From Divinity School to Military Academy. Hill Military Recalls Vivid History During Century Since Founding." <u>Oregon Journal</u>, 18 May 1952, p. A14.
- Galbraith, A. C., "If Rocky Butte Could Speak." <u>WPA</u> <u>Oregon</u>, May 1937, p. 5.
- "Great Pole Raised At Local Academy." 8 October 1939, p. 26.
- Griffith, E.J. WPA Oregon, September 1936.
- Griffith, E.J. WPA Oregon, May 1937.
- Guerney, John. "Portlanders want light to stay on Rocky Butte." <u>Oregonian</u>, 11 February 1973, p. 39.
- "Highway Butte Site, Portland 1925." <u>The Montavilla</u> <u>Times</u> 28 July 1921, Vol.1, No. 1, p. 1.
- "Hill Military Academy." <u>Oregon A Newspaper Refer-</u> <u>ence Book</u>, 1920, p. 10.
- "Hill Park Is Dedicated Despite Rain." <u>Oregonian</u>, 7 December 1936, p. 21.
- Holbrook, Stewart H., "Joseph Wood Hill Park To Be Dedicated To Portland." <u>The Portland Spectator</u>, 8 June 1935, p. 6.
- Howard, Cathy. "Rocky Butte: The Park That Drew A Bum Rap." Northwest Magazine, 2 March 1975, p. 27.

- Jones, Violet. "Activity On Rocky Butte Makes It More Than Just A Hill." <u>Oregonian</u>, 21 August 1960.
- "Judson Baptist College Story." Oregonian, 21 August 1960.
- Klooster, Karl. "Rocky Butte: An Adolescent's Adventure." Oregonian This Week, 28 May 1986.
- Knapp, Winifred, "BTCC -- A Restoration -- Object Lesson." <u>The Harvest</u>, July 1983, p. 8.
- Lampman, Herbert S."Once Thundering Butte Volcano Discovered By Road Workmen." <u>Oregonian</u>. 8 August 1935, p. 1.
- Manley, Paul. "Inflation Gets New Meaning as Church Dome Rises." <u>Oregonian</u>, 10 May 1986, pp. C1, D11.
- "Man-Made Hail Storm Suspected." <u>Oregonian</u>, 5 January 1947, p. 1.
- "Marker at Joseph Wood Hill Park." <u>Oregonian</u>, 16 June 1935, p. 7.
- "Military Academy Captain is Visitor." <u>Walla Walla Daily</u> <u>Bulletin</u>, 25 July 1926.
- Miller, Marian. "Rocky Eminence, Once Forbidding, Welcomes Travelers from Far and Near." <u>The</u> <u>Spectator</u>, 14 November 1936, pp. 6-7.
- "Monday Set For Start Of Butte Job." <u>Oregon Journal</u>, 25 March 1938, p. 23.
- "Movie Reels and WPA Workers." <u>Oregon Journal</u>, 15 September 1936, p. 12.
- "Need for County Park System." <u>Oregon Journal</u>, 10 August 1953, p. 8.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

## Section number \_\_\_\_9 Page \_\_5

- "New Hill Park Is Dedicated To Portland." <u>Oregon Journal</u>, 13 June 1935, p. 4.
- "New Radio Tower Rises 'Free' Atop Rocky Butte." Oregonian, 21 August 1985, p. B2.
- "New Structures Rapidly Growing Up." <u>The Hill Cadet</u>, Vol. 10, No. 3, 1931, pp. 66-67, 72-77.
- O'Brian, Mike. "The History Of A Butte," <u>Oregonian</u>, 6 August 1967, p. 7.
- Olmstead, R. K. "Flood Nobody Survived." <u>Oregon Journal</u>, 24 March 1958, sec. 4, p.1.
- Oregon Historical Society. <u>Oregon Historical Quarterly</u>. Portland, Oregon.
- "Pair Hurt in Plunge." Oregon Journal, 8 July 1969, p. 1.
- Patterson, Rod. "Once-famed Park Dying." <u>Oregonian</u>, 16 February 1983, p. B4.
- Pement, Jack. "A Grotto On Rocky Butte." <u>Oregon Journal</u>, 22 August 1975.
- "Residents Seek To Change Butte's Name For 1925 Exposition." <u>The Oregon Daily Journal</u>, 6 April 1921, p. 7.
- "Road Promoters to be Honored." <u>Oregonian</u>, 29 November 1936, p. 2, sec. 2.
- "Road to Butte Dedicated. South Approach to Viewpoint Opened." <u>Oregonian</u>, 20 September 1939, p. 10.
- "Rocky Butte Apartment Turned Down." Oregon Journal, 5 August 1965, p. J 3.

- "Rocky Butte Beacon Undergoing Repairs." <u>Oregon</u> <u>Iournal</u>, 1 December 1970, p. 2.
- "Rocky Butte Closed to Cruisers." <u>Oregon Journal</u>, 11 March 1978, p. 3.
- "Rocky Butte Driveway New Scenic Attraction." <u>The</u> <u>Portland Spectator</u>, 28 January 1933, p. 8-9.
- "Rocky Butte Land Donated As Park." <u>Oregonian</u>, 13 June 1935, p. 5.
- "Rocky Butte People Ask Blast Halt." <u>Oregon Journal</u>, 13 May 1940, sec. 2, p. 1.
- "Rocky Butte Site For New Scenic Road." <u>Oregonian</u>, 5 July 1936, p. 3.
- "Rocky Butte Subdivision to Offer 150 View Sites." <u>Oregon-ian</u>, 19 June 1966, p. 32.
- "Rocky Butte Tunnel Job Progressing." <u>Oregon Journal</u>, 5 May 1939, p. 8.
- Rollins, Michael. "Rocky Butte Park to Regain Splendor." <u>Oregonian</u>, 23 July 1987.
- "Rowdyism Leads To Park Closure." <u>Oregonian</u>, 6 October 1976, p. E24.
- "Seek Owner of Car." <u>Oregonian</u>, 7 December 1936, p. 21.
- Shelor, W.H. "A Pioneer in Secondary Education, and his work in the Pacific Northwest." <u>The Pacific</u> <u>Monthly</u>. October 1900, pp. 271-274.
- Snults, Bob. "It's Taps for Hill; Baptists Taking Over." Oregon Journal, 1 September 1959.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number  $\underline{9}$  Page  $\underline{6}$ 

- Syring, Richard H. "Butte Highway Tunnel Dedicated. Completed Project Atop Hill Affords Fine View of Portland." <u>Oregon Journal</u>, 20 September 1939, p. 4.
- "The Rocky Butte Highway." <u>Oregonian</u>, 18 September 1936, p. 12.
- "Thousands Try Out New Highway." <u>Oregon Journal</u>. 31 August 1936, p. 19.
- "Youth Trained for Manhood at H. M. A. Here." <u>Portland</u> <u>Telegram</u>, 30 June 1928, p. 7.
- Weaver, Gerry. "'Fort' On Butte No Fort At All." <u>Oregonian</u>, 17 April 1939, p. 17.
- "West Point of Pacific to Rise on Rocky Butte." <u>Oregonian</u>, 2 June 1929.
- Wholer, Jeff. "Butte Rowdyism Curb Sought." <u>Oregon</u> <u>Journal</u>, 14 September 1976, p. 3.
- Woods, Jim. "Titanic Blast Shears Rocky Butte Face. Rocky Butte Blast 'Neat'". <u>Oregon Journal</u>, 3 March 1940, p. 1.
- "WPA Completes Work in Rocky Butte Park." <u>Oregonian</u>, 26 August 1939, p. 4.
- "WPA Puts Half-Million Into Rocky Butte." <u>Oregonian.</u> <u>Picture Parade</u>, 4 September 1938, p. 5.

### III. Other Periodical References

"Five Millions for Parks." <u>Portland Telegraph</u>, 21 July 1923, p. 9.

- "\$5,000,000 Park Development of Future, is Plan." <u>Oregon</u> Journal, 19 July 1923, p. 3.
- "Park Improvement Needs \$5,000,000." <u>Oregonian</u>, 20 July 1923, p. 12.
- "10-Year Plan of Park Expansion Starts This Year." <u>Oregon Journal</u>, 21 October 1923, p. 15.
- "3 Spooners Fined \$25 Each and Sent to Jail for 3 Days." Oregon Journal, 10 July 1924, p. 15.
- "Tower for Mt. Tabor Would Cost \$250,000." <u>Oregon</u> Journal, 19 February 1922, Sec.3, p. 1.
- Vincent, Sydney B. "Scenic and Natural Resources Being Developed by Extensive System of Roads." <u>Oregon--</u> <u>A Newspaper Reference Book</u>, 1920, p. 81.

#### IV. Planning Reports

- Bartholomew and Associates. "Report on Proposed System of Major Streets and Development of Waterfront." 4 January 1932.
- Bennett, Edward H. "The Greater Portland Plan." Portland, Oregon: October, 1912.
- Bureau of Planning. "Portland Comprehensive Plan." Portland, Oregon: June 1982.
- City and County of San Francisco. "The Comprehensive Plan." San Francisco, California, 1971.
- City Planning Commission, Chas. H. Cheney. "Major Traffic Streets and Boulevard System of Portland, Oregon." 1921.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number \_\_\_\_ Page \_\_\_7

- City Planning Commission. "Portland, Oregon: Recommended Ten-Year Park Program." Portland, Oregon: 8 November 1938, adopted 14 September 1939.
- City Planning Commission. "Report of the Portland City Planning Commission on a Major Traffic Street System." December 1927.
- City Planning Commission. "Report of the Portland City Planning Commission on Park Conditions." March 1929.
- City Planning Commission. "Summary of the Report on Public Recreational Areas - A Survey and Plan." Portland, 1936.
- Columbia Region Association of Governments. "CRAG Policy Catalogue." Portland, Oregon, September 1978.
- Columbia Region Association of Governments. "Land-use Allocations to the Year 2000." Portland, Oregon, August 1969.
- Columbia Region Association of Governments. "Recreation and Open Space." Portland, Oregon, c.1967.
- Columbia Region Association of Governments. "The Urban Outdoors." Portland, Oregon, 30 June 1971.
- Comprehensive Planning Workshop. "Portland Parks Long Range Plan." Portland State University, 1981.
- City of Eugene. "South Hills Study Preliminary Report."; December 1973.
- Metropolitan Planning Commission. "How Should Our Community Grow". Portland, Oregon, 1966.

- Metropolitan Planning Commission. "Planning for Open Space - A Progress Report". Portland, Oregon, July 1964.
- Metropolitan Planning Commission. "Recreational Outlook 1962 - 1975." Portland, Oregon, September 1962.
- Moses, Robert. "Portland Improvement." New York City, 10 November 1943.
- Multnomah County Oregon. "The Cully/Parkrose Community Plan." April 1979.
- Multnomah County Oregon. "Mid-Multnomah County Master Plan-Neighborhood Parks." 1984.
- Multnomah County Oregon. "Multnomah County Comprehensive Framework Plan." Volumes 1 & 2, September 1983.
- Multnomah County Oregon. "Proposed Parks Service District." October 1980.
- Portland Bureau of Planning. "The City Planner Handbook." November 1977.
- Portland Bureau of Planning. "Historic Resource Inventory." May 1984.
- Portland Parks Commission. "Report of The Park Board." Portland, Oregon, 1903-1912.
- "Portland-Vancouver Metropolitan Area Transportation Study." 1969.
- Soil Conservation Service. "Soil Survey of Multnomah County, Oregon." U.S.D.A. 1983.

## National Register of Historic Piaces Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>9</u> Page <u>8</u>

#### V. Documents and Manuscripts

- Board of County Commissioners, Multnomah County, Portland, Oregon, <u>Book 299</u>, 5 June 1935, pp. 33-36.
- Board of County Commissioners, Multnomah County, Portland, Oregon, <u>Book 299</u>, 14 August 1935, pp. 1-3.
- Board of County Commissioners, Multnomah County, Portland, Oregon, <u>Book 1135</u>, 15 November 1946 and 10 January 1947, pp. 305-306 and 311-312.
- Board of County Commissioners, Multnomah County, Portland, Oregon, Journal 40, 5 June 1935, p. 251.
- Board of County Commissioners, Multnomah County, Portland, Oregon, <u>Rocky Butte Road Jacket \*1340</u>.
- Board of County Commissioners, Multnomah County, Portland, Oregon, "In the Matter of the extension of lease of beacon site on Rocky Butte to the United States Department of Commerce," 9 June 1937.
- Board of County Commissioners, Multnomah County, Portland, Oregon, "Beacon Site." 14 June 1937.
- Board of County Commissioners, Multnomah County, Portland, Oregon, "In the Matter of the location and establishment of a county road to be known as Rocky Butte Road, South Loop. #1340A. RESOLUTION." 4 April 1938, pp. 1-2.
- Board of County Commissioners, Multnomah County, Portland, Oregon, "In the Matter of the location and establishment of a county road to be known as Rocky Butte Road, South Loop. #1.340A. AFFIDAVIT." 7 April 1938, pp. 1-2.
- Board of County Commissioners, Multnomah County, Portland, Oregon, "In the Matter of the extension

of lease of beacon site on Rocky Butte to the United States Department of Commerce." June 1938, p. 1.

- Board of County Commissioners, Multnomah County, Portland, Oregon, "In the Matter of the extension of lease of beacon site on Rocky Butte to the United States Department of Commerce. FINAL ORDER." July 1938, p. 1.
- Board of County Commissioners, Multnomah County, Portland, Oregon, "In the Matter of the location and establishment of a county road to be known as Rocky Butte Road, South Loop. #1340-B. AFFIDAVIT." May 1939, pp. 1-4.
- Board of County Commissioners, Multnomah County, Portland, Oregon, "Beacon Site." Study. c. 1976, pp. 1-8.
- Griffith, E.J. "Report on the Works Progress Administration in Oregon." 1938.
- Hopkins, Harry L. "Works Progress Administration Circular #7." Washington D.C., April 8, 1936.
- Jennings and Lev. "Natural Areas Inventory Field Notes: Rocky Butte." City of Portland. 17 February 1987.
- Lucker, Michael. "Memo." Oregon State Highway Division, Department of Transportation. 18 September 1981.
- Multnomah County Clerk of the Board, Portland, Oregon. "WPA Projects File."
- Multnomah County Records Center, Portland, Oregon. Miscellaneous Yearly Road Files.
- Oregon Historical Society. Benjamin Wood Hill Photographic Collection.
- Smith, Dwight A. State Highway Division, Oregon Department of Transportation. Columbia River Highway Historic District National Register Nomination Form, October 3, 1983.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>9</u> Page <u>9</u>

Oregon Historical Society. Hill Military Collection.

Oregon Historical Society. Vertical and Map Files.

Oregon State Preservation Office. Rocky Butte Beacon file.

- Writer's Program of the Work Projects Administration, State of Oregon. "History of Portland, Oregon." 1940.
- US Department of Transportation. "I-205 Final Environmental Impact Statement." July 1976, Volume 1.

#### VI. Northwest Regional Books and References

- Abbott, Carl. <u>Portland. Planning. Politics and Growth in a</u> <u>Twentieth-Century</u> <u>City</u>. Lincoln and London: University of Nebraska Press, 1983.
- Bates, Robert L. and Julia A. Jackson, editors. <u>Dictionary</u> of <u>Geological Terms</u>. Garden City, New York: Doubleday, 1984.
- <u>Centennial History of Oregon 1811-1912 Vol. IV.</u> Chicago: The S.J. Clarke Publishing Company, 1912.
- Campos, Laura. <u>The Portland Planning Commission</u>. City of Portland, Bureau of Planning: December, 1979.
- Dodds, Gordon B. Oregon, New York: W.W. Norton, 1977.
- Due, John F. and Giles French, <u>Rails to the Mid-Columbia</u> <u>Wheatlands.</u> Washington D.C.: University Press of America, Inc., 1979.
- Ford, Chris; Lewis, David; Slick, Brian. "Historical Research and Documentation of Rocky Butte; Portland, Oregon." Paper, University of Oregon;

History of Landscape Architecture, Kenny Helphand, Dept. of Landscape Architecture, 1984.

- Gaston, Joseph. <u>The City Of Portland. Its History and</u> <u>Builders Vol. III.</u> Chicago-Portland: S.J. Clark Publishing Co., 1911
- Hedges, James Blaine. <u>Henry Villard and the Railways of</u> <u>the Northwest.</u> New Haven: University Press, 1930.
- Hines, H. K. <u>An Illustrated History of the State of Oregon</u>. Chicago: The Lewis Publishing Company, 1893.
- <u>History of Oregon Vol.II</u>. Chicago Portland: The Pioneer Historical Publishing Company, 1922.
- MacColl, E. Kimbark. <u>The Growth of a City</u>. <u>Power and</u> <u>Politics in Portland, Oregon 1915 to 1950</u>. Portland, Oregon: The Georgian Press Co., 1979.
- MacColl, E. Kimbark. <u>The Shaping of a City. Business and</u> <u>Politics in Portland, Oregon 1885 to 1915</u>. Portland, Oregon: The Georgian Press Co., 1976.
- Maddux, Percy. <u>City on the Willamette</u>. Portland, Oregon: Binfords and Mort, 1952.
- Ochi, Diane. <u>Columbia River Highway: Options for Conver-</u> <u>sation and Reuse</u>. Cascade Locks, Oregon: Columbia River Highway Project, 1981.
- Purdy, Ruby Fay. <u>The Rose City of the World Portland</u>. <u>Oregon</u>. Portland, Oregon: Binfords and Mort, 1947.
- Scott, H. W., ed. <u>History of Portland</u>. Syracuse, N.Y.: D. Mason & Co., 1890.
- Matson, Robert W. "Joseph Wood Hill 'Civilian Soldier' in Education and Politics," Oregon Historical Quarterly. Vol. 90, No. 1 (Spring 1989). Pages 4-38.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number 9 Page 10

- Snyder, E. Eugene. <u>Portland Names and Neighborhoods:</u> <u>Their Historic Origins</u>. Portland, Oregon: Binford and Mort, Publishers, 1979.
- Throop, Elizabeth Gail. "Depression-Era Buildings." National Register of Historic Places Inventory --Nomination Form, September 1984. [Copy Available USDA Forest Service, Regional Office, Portland, Oregon.]
- Throop, Elizabeth Gail. "Utterly Visionary and Chimerical: A Federal Response to the Depression." Thesis: Master of Arts in History, Portland State University, 1979. [Copy Available USDA Forest Service. Regional Office, Portland, Oregon.]
- Throop, Vincent M. <u>The Suburban Zone of Metropolitan</u> <u>Portland, Oregon</u>. Dissertation. Chicago, Illinois: University of Chicago, Department of Geography, 1948.
- Watts. Roberta. "Benjamin Wood Hill." Unpublished transcript of interview, 27 February 1978.
- Williams, John H. <u>The Guardians of the Columbia.</u> Tacoma: John H. Williams, 1912.
- Wuerch, William Lee. "History of the Middle Chinooks to the Reservation Era." Master of Arts in History Thesis, University of Oregon, 1979.
- Zucker, Jeff, Kay Hummel and Bob Hogfoss. <u>Oregon</u> <u>Indians. Culture, History and Current Affairs</u>. Portland: Western Imprints, 1983.

#### VII. Interviews

Bohm, Rudolph L. Jr. (Local resident.) Interview, 23 February 1987.

- Curcio, Frank. (Son of Ralph Curcio.) Interview, 23 February 1987.
- Denfeld, George. (Local resident, businessman and newspaper publisher.) Recorded Interview, 17 May 1986.
- Hill, Olive C. (Mrs. Benjamin Wood Hill.) Recorded Interview, 17 May 1987 and 4 July 1987.
- Knapp, Jim. (WPA stone mason at Rocky Butte.) Recorded Interview, 6 March 1987.
- Ott, Marian. (Daughter of Walter Gerke and Florence Holmes, who was the step-daughter of J.A. Hill and daughter of Edith Marian Knight or Marian Miller.) Interview, 12 July 1987.
- Smith, Joseph Wilber. (Step-son of Joseph A. Hill.) Recorded Interview, May 1984.

#### VIII. Map Bibliography

- "Airphoto #404." Air Corps-U.S. Army, Flight 302, 28 September, 1935.
- "Airphoto #214." Air Corps-U.S. Army, 12 May 1936.
- "Airphoto." Air Corps-U.S. Army, 24 July 1948.
- "Airphoto." Air Corps-U.S. Army, 14 June 1963.
- "Airphoto DFO-3LL-83." Air Corps-U.S. Army, 25 June 1970.
- "Airphoto WAC-82H 7-115." Air Corps-U.S. Army, 21 May 1982.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number \_\_\_\_9 Page \_\_\_11

- "Automobile Route Map of Portland." Oregon State AAA Motor Association, 1936.
- "Bull Run Pipe Line." Portland City Water Works, 1895. Scale: 1"=9,706'. OHS
- "Columbia Highway America's Premier Scenic Asset." Oregonian, 1915.
- "Comprehensive Development Plan." Portland City Planning Commission, July 1966, OHS
- "Cully/Parkrose Community Land Use Map." 24 April 1979. Scale: 1"=1,200'.
- "Donation Land Claims." Surveyor General, US Dept. of the Interior, General Land Office, c. 1852.
- "Donation Land Claims." Surveyor General, US Dept. of the Interior, General Land Office, Approved March 6, 1860.
- "General Highway Map. Multnomah County, Oregon." Oregon State Highway Department, 1965. Scale: 1"=8.000'.
- "Geologic Map." USGS, 1942. Scale 1: 96,000.
- "Major Traffic Streets and Boulevard System of Portland, Oregon." City Planning Commission, Chas. H. Cheney, 1921. Scale: 1"=3/4 mile.
- Metsker Map, 1927.
- "Multnomah County Subdivision Map with Road 1340-A." Multnomah Co. Highway Dept. Undated.
- "Multnomah County Subdivision Map with Road 1340-B." Multnomah Co. Highway Dept. Undated.

"Portland, Ore.-Wash. Quadrangle." USGS. 1905. Scale: 1:62,500.

. . . . . . . . . . . . .

- "Portland, Ore.-Wash, Quadrangle." USGS, 1940. Scale: 1:62,500.
- "Portland, Ore.-Wash. Quadrangle." USGS, 1961. Scale: 1:62,500.
- "Portland City Map." Union 76, 1954. Scale: 1"=0.5 miles.
- "Seeing Laurelhurst Park, Rocky Butte and The Alameda." Standard Oil Company of California, c. 1938.
- "Sketch Map. Banfield Transitway Map." Oregon Department of Transportation, April 1978.
- "Trolley Map of Portland, Oregon." Portland Traffic Company, c. 1937.
- "Tunnel Detail. Rocky Butte Project." Multnomah County Highway Department, A. J. Dreyer, September 1938. Scale: 1/4"=1'-0".
- "Where to Go-What to See in Portland the 'City of Roses'." Portland Chamber of Commerce, Tourist and Convention Department, 1942.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number \_\_\_\_\_ Page \_\_\_\_

Geographical Data - Boundary Justification

The district is located in Township 1 North, Range 2 East, Sections 21 and 28. The district is bounded by the 50'wide right of way as measured from the center lines of Rocky Butte Road, and of 92nd Avenue from Halsey Street to Rocky Butte Road South, and along Fremont Street from 82nd Avenue to Rocky Butte Road North. Tax Lot 47 of Section 28 is located withing the confines of Rocky Butte Road as it circumnavigates the crest of the butte. The district comprises an approximate total of 21.48 acres. This includes 2.38 acres which is the Joseph Wood Hill portion of the district, Tax Lot 47.

Because the district comprises approach drives and a viewpoint located within the confines of the approach drives it was felt that the road right of ways would appropriately bound the district.

The approach drives pass through residential areas at the butte's foot and then wind through newer residential areas as they climb the butte. Portions of the roads on the butte have clusters of houses along the road. Other portions of the roads are still in natural woodland. The north loop road passes by the original military academy which is now used by a church group.
#### United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>PHOTOS</u> Page <u>1</u>

### Continuation Sheet: Photographic information

All photographs are of Rocky Butte, Portland, Multnomah County, Oregon. Photographs were taken by David Lewis on 8 February 1991 unless noted otherwise. All negatives are stored with David Lewis at 2555 N.E. Forty Ninth Avenue, Portland, Oregon 97213 unless noted otherwise. Archival printing by David Lutz, Image Works, Portland Oregon, 282-9966.

- 1/21 North Rocky Butte Road, cut slope and low stone wall. Camera facing southeast.
- 2/21 Retaining wall with low stone wall along North Rocky Butte Road. Camera facing north.
- 3/21 Pedestrian tunnel under North Rocky Butte Road. Camera facing east.
- 4/21 Catch basin drainage detail on North Rocky Butte Road. Camera facing west.
- 5/21 Fortress viewpoint atop Rocky Butte. Crowds are surveying the flood of Vanport City. June 1948, day unknown. Historic Oregon Journal oblique airphoto by Herb Alden. Camera facing south. Negative stored at Oregon Historical Society #007556.
- 6/21 Fortress and staircase with beacon in background. Camera facing south. Taken 17 February 1991.
- 7/21 Fortress viewpoint staircase, seen from bastion above. Entirely constructed of stone. Camera facing north. Taken 17 February 1991.
- 8/21 Stone drinking fountain and stone bench on staircase. Camera facing south.
- 9/21 Stone viewfinder and monument bases within fortress viewpoint. Camera facing southeast.
- 10/21 Deleted.
- 11/21 Typical bastion vista point. Stone light pier at center and view to Mt. Hood in distance. Camera facing east.
- 12/21 Ramp entry to viewpoint and typical stone railing of fortress. Camera facing east.
- 13/21 Aircraft beacon centered within ramp. Camera facing north. Taken by Chris Ford in spring of 1984.
- 14/21 West bastions of fortress viewpoint, drainage detail at toe of wall. Camera facing south.
- 15/21 South Rocky Butte Road, near summit loop. Camera facing northeast.
- 16/21 South Rocky Butte Road, tunnel, residential development, and fortress viewpoint. Airphoto facing northeast. 17 February 1991.
- 17/21 Tunnel portals and South Rocky Butte Road. Airphoto facing east. Taken 17 February 1991.
- 18/21 Auto tunnel South Rocky Butte Road. Lower portal shown with road crossing above. Camera facing northeast.

i

### United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Section number <u>PHOTOS</u> Page 2

- 19/21 Low stone wall atop 40' high retaining wall on South Rocky Butte Road near upper tunnel portal. Camera facing southwest.
- 20/21 Stone bollards on South Rocky Butte Road. Camera facing south.
- 21/21 Low stone walls at South Rocky Butte Road and 92nd Avenue. Camera facing east.



















KIG. PRL 23FEB 91 RETAINING WALL RETAINING WALL W/ LOW WALL LOW WALL ONLY DPAINAGE STRUCTURE POCKY BUTTE HISTORIC () INDICATES PHOTO POINT () INDICATES AIRPHOTO (PEFER TO PHOTO LIGT.) JENTER LINE OF ROAD FORTPESS VIEWBOINT HALOEY OFREET BULLARDS 「 一 に の 一 N D 「 」 .......... Ð 515 и Г P Rocky Butter RD 2X, 412 1 = 230; 0 115 TUNNEL ŗ,

